To: 
Cape Elizabeth Town Council 

From:   Michael K. McGovern

Re: 
Sewer Rehabilitation Project Final Report 
Date:
August 20, 2007
I am pleased to report that the Sewer Rehabilitation project with its accompanying drainage and road improvements is now completed. 

The projects have expended including retainage a total sum of $5,410,170. The authorized funds amounted to $5,400,000 in bond monies and $9,437 in project investment income. Therefore the project fund is now projected to be overspent by $733.  This projected amount and any other remaining tailing expense will be charged to the sewer maintenance line account in the annual sewer fund budget. The annual appropriation for sewer line maintenance is $100,000 so this minimal transfer will have only a slight impact. 

The study suggesting this work took place in late 2003 and throughout 2004. The Town Council received a report from our consulting engineers in January 2005 and held a workshop in February 2005. A public hearing was held on April 11, 2005 and the Town Council authorized final engineering and design to begin. The Town Council formally authorized bonds and the award of bids in April 2006. 
The key elements of the project included new 8” gravity sewer mains, new manhole structures, new drainage lines, new drainage manholes, full depth reconstruction of the roads and curbing in all of Elizabeth Park, on Running Tide Road and Winding Way, and on Ocean View Road and Bay View Road.  A new pump station was constructed on Route 77 to bring flow to the pump station on Tall Pine Road. Additional sewer main replacement took place on Wood Road, Geldert Lane, Evergreen Circle, on Pine Point Road and repairs were made to the Tall Pine connector. 
When the initial bids came in during May of 2006, the project needed to be cut back to the level that was ultimately accomplished. The work was prioritized and the work that was completed equates to 76% of the original project scope. If all the work was to be completed, the added cost would be approximately $2.0 million. Through a process of continuing prioritization, we hope to whittle away at the work with the $100,000 that is annually in the sewer line maintenance account and with the projected increase to nearly $200,000 next year when some earlier debt payments are fully paid and the funds for debt may be diverted to ongoing maintenance.  
This was a very challenging project in a time of high inflation for construction work.  It required much patience by residents in our neighborhoods as they endured the impact of much digging and eventual full depth reconstruction in front of their homes.  We now have replaced sewer lines that were as old as 100 years and we have repaired streets that have enhanced neighborhoods.  The Portland Water District took the opportunity to replace many water lines in our roads. Drainage was also improved in most areas. 

The project was also challenging as it involved so many streets and neighborhoods concurrently. Most of the burden of the municipal daily administration of the project fell to Bob Malley. He worked many hundreds of hours coordinating with the engineers, with the contractors, the water district and the citizens in all of the project areas.
Steve Harding at Oest Associates was the project manager and was ably assisted by many professionals in the firm. We placed ambitious deadlines on Oest Associates and they met every deadline. They also helped us immensely with processing paperwork needed by the DEP for our low interest loan for the sewer portion of the project.   
The primary contractors were Dearborn Construction, DC Construction, Gorham Sand and Gravel and Shaw Brothers. All did professional work and were very courteous to our citizens in the impacted neighborhoods.  Change orders were kept to a minimum. 
The Portland Water District was an important partner throughout the project and we appreciate all the new water lines that were installed at District expense. 

Our municipal attorneys at Monaghan-Leahy were quite helpful as we needed to obtain a number of easements to complete the work. Bruce Coggeshall, our bond counsel, worked closely with us to obtain the opinions for the necessary financing. The financing itself came from a regular issue of the Maine Municipal Bond Bank and from an issue they did of funds from the Maine State Revolving Loan Fund. This latter loan significantly reduced our long term interest cost. Karen Hefler at the DEP in Augusta oversaw the requirements for the revolving loan working closely with Fred Morin at Oest Associates. 

This was truly a team effort and again I cannot over emphasize the contributions of both Bob Malley and Steve Harding.  
I would be happy to answer any questions you may have. 

